 OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

January 23, 2014
TIME:

10:15 A.M. – 12:25 P.M.
PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,

3rd Floor, Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER
Acting Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:15 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT
Frank Porter, Acting Chair
Yvonne Fisher

Andrew Linthicum

Erich March
Walter Tegeler
MEMBERS ABSENT
Susan Cohen
Marcianna Kreamer

Harriet Suskin

David Zinner
STAFF PRESENT

Marilyn Harris-Davis, Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Paulette Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General
Leila Whitley, Administrative Aide
GUEST SPEAKERS
None
VISITORS
None
MINUTES
The minutes from October 3, 2014 were approved.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Director Harris-Davis made the announcements and stated that, while Secretary Howie has not yet made the official appointment, Frank Porter is being considered for appointment as the new Chairman of the Advisory Board. Mr. Porter served as the Acting Chair for the meeting today and will do so until the official appointment has been made.  
The investigator position has been posted since January 10, 2014 and the last day for posting will be tomorrow, January 24, 2014. 
The Certified Public Accountant (CPA) position is still posted. To date, HR has not received any applications for viable candidates. The applicants applying are accountants but not Certified Public Accountants. It is a part time (two days per week) position. The certification is needed in order to establish him/her, as an expert witness should the Office need to go to court for violations found in the perpetual care or pre need trust reports.  
There are a few openings on the Advisory Council that still need to be filled. The Office will welcome any suggestions from the Council to fill the positions of Crematory owner, Non Profit Cemeterian and consumer.      

CREMATION REGULATION UPDATE
The final version of the OCO Cremation Regulations is ready and will be published in the January 24th edition of The Maryland Register.  There is a thirty-day comment period. The OCO Cremation Regulations and the BOM (Board of Morticians) cremation regulations are now substantially identical.  

According to new standards set by the U.S. Postal Service, cremated remains can no longer be sent by certified mail. They must be sent through Priority Mail Express. The OCO and BOM amended the respective cremation regulations to read that in order to send cremated remains through the mail, they must be sent “by any method approved by the United States Postal Service (USPS)”.  The United Parcel Service (UPS) and FedEx will no longer deliver cremated remains.  

LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS
The Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO) has recently become aware of the fact that a large amount of realized capital gains from a pre-need trust fund has been withdrawn by a cemetery.  Consequently, on behalf of the Department, The Office of Cemetery Oversight submitted a bill, HB 13, that imposes restrictions on the investment options of the trustee of preneed trust accounts in order to preserve their viability until the time of need. Current law only refers to interest accrued from investments of the perpetual care and preneed trust funds.  The current law does not refer to realized capital gains, however, which are derived from investments in the stock market made by the cemeteries with the perpetual care and preneed trust funds. This bill establishes the fact that a prorated share of pre-need trusted capital gains, which are attributed to a preneed contract, may only be withdrawn after the contract has been honored. Consequently, there is no opportunity for the trustee to decrease the value of the preneed trust and, potentially, jeopardize the ability of the cemetery to honor the contract at the need.

There is a cemetery registered with OCO that has a software program that will calculate the capital gains monthly and maintain an accurate accounting of the preneed trust funds. That cemetery will be happy to share their source with the Advisory Council and others.   

All cemeteries should have similar recordkeeping styles and have a backup that is not stored near the original records in case of an emergency.  Some cemeteries have all paper records, other cemeteries have all records computerized. OCO will continue to encourage their licensees to move toward consistent record keeping practices.
INVESTIGATOR/DIRECTOR REPORT

Director Harris-Davis made the Council aware of the fact that recently, a news segment featured one of the OCO licensees, Maryland Memorials, and reported on their struggles in the delivery of cemetery goods. The case is under investigation by the Office.  
Service Corporation International (SCI) has purchased the majority of shares of Stewart Enterprises.  The FTC relative to the number of properties that SCI may own will sell Parkwood Cemetery, Hillcrest Memorial Cemetery, and Loudon Park Cemetery due to a ruling.  All of the Stewart Enterprises properties in Philadelphia will be sold also.  

Included in today’s Advisory Council packet was a description of the National Funeral Director Association’s new crematory operator certification program. The cremation regulations state that any program utilized to certify crematory operators must be approved by OCO and the BOM. Having been certified by the CANA program, and reviewing the NFDA’s program, the Director asked that the Advisory Council render an opinion on approval of this program, as well. A motion to agree with the Director for the approval of the NFDA program was made, seconded, and passed unanimously. 
NEW BUSINESS
This year the Office will hold a seminar for the licensees and other interested parties to provide updates relative to recent changes in the law, as well as, to provide an opportunity for questions. The Office will also continue to implement some of the provisions of the outreach plan proposed by the Advisory Council, which will include more speaking engagements, a newsletter, and a brochure to be produced in collaboration with the Board of Morticians.  

The Council reviewed the calendar for 2014 and agreed to keep the meetings as the 4th Thursday in every month. If the decision is to not meet one month it will be posted on the website. 
The Council also proposed a policy for inclement weather. If the Baltimore City Schools are closed or have a two-hour delay on a meeting day, there will be no meeting that day. A motion was made to adopt the policy; it was seconded, and passed unanimously.
 At the next meeting, the Council will look at confirming dates for June 2014, October 2014, and December 2014 due to conflicts with industry conference dates.   
The next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for February 27, 2014 at 10 A.M.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made to adjourn. The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 12:25 p.m.
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